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CENTER FOR PUBLIC ENVIRONMENTAL OVERSIGHT

c/o PSC, 278-A Hope Street, Mountain View, CA 94041

Voice: 650-961-8918 or 650-969-1545   Fax: 650-961-8918    <lsiegel@cpeo.org> 
http://www.cpeo.org
October 10, 2005

Attn: BRAC Regulations

Deputy Under Secretary of Defense (Installations and Environment)

3015 Defense Pentagon

Washington, DC 20301-3015

Dear Sirs/Mmes:

I appreciate the opportunity to comment on the Department of Defense's August 9, 2005 Proposed Rule, “Revitalizing Base Closure Communities and Addressing Impacts of Realignment.” My comments focus on the environmental provisions, or the lack thereof, but the environmental strategy implied by the document raises deeper issues.

The proposed rule appears to abandon long-standing federal policy. During earlier closure rounds, the Defense Department expressed its commitment to the recovery of communities that have hosted military bases and workers who have devoted years, sometimes their entire careers, to the U.S. military. While that commitment was not always honored, that was the stated goal. Now, the Defense Department seems to want to unload property quickly, to the highest bidder, whether or not that supports community recovery.

Despite clear Congressional intent, the Department seems to view the transfer of property in support of development as a too-generous gift. Defense officials these days appear to view statutory requirements for environmental cleanup to be “double-dipping,” because communities not only want to receive property, but they want it cleaned up at the Defense Department’s expense. Furthermore, the Department appears to consider environmental expenditures discretionary. 

However, as the Department itself agreed in August 1995 (in the Principles for Environmental Cleanup of Federal Facilities, adopted by the Federal Facilities Environmental Restoration Dialogue Committee, “The federal government has caused or permitted environmental contamination. Therefore, it has not only a legal, but an ethical and moral obligation to clean up that contamination in a manner that, at a minimum, protects human health and the environment at minimizes burdens on future generations.”

Moreover, often the transfer of closing bases is far from a generous giveaway. The closing facility may consist largely of antiquated, deteriorating buildings and infrastructure, unable to pass local codes or state and federal environmental requirements. Sometimes the land itself is valuable, but that generally is the result of private development outside the fenceline, not the military’s investment inside. And in many cases, the property was initially donated to the Defense Department for military use, or sold at a price far below market.

Therefore, the Rule should add a new section clearly stating that the Defense Department and its components are responsible for remediating environmental conditions in support of reasonably anticipated future land use. It should also reinforce provisions, in the National Contingency Plan, mandating a preference for treatment over remedies that leave residual contamination in place. That is, the Defense Department is responsible for cleanup to support property reuse and community recovery—in the long term.

In practice, this means that the Defense Department component should be required to work with the property recipients and land use planning jurisdictions—which may include Local Reuse Authorities and other Federal agencies—in an iterative process. In that process, initially the Department would evaluate the environmental condition of the property based upon general reuse outlines, and in turn the intended transferee would develop a reuse plan based, in part, upon that environmental information. Then the Department would conduct more exhaustive environmental studies and propose remedial options based upon that reuse plan. The bottom line: It is the obligation of the Defense Department to clean property at least to a level that will allow safe reuse, as decided by the local or federal recipient.

Once that obligation is established, it may turn out to be mutually beneficial for the transferee to actually carry out the remediation. For example, it may be possible to "move dirt once," carrying out remediation and redevelopment in the same series of activities. But transferees should not be forced, by refusals of Defense components to accept their responsibilities, to take on remedial responsibilities where they see no benefit other than breaking deadlocks in negotiations.

In addition, the rule should modify the provision §147.7(i)(10), stating that a federal agency receiving Defense property will accept it in “its existing condition.” In most cases, other federal agencies do not have the resources to put interim protective measures into place on many Defense properties—such as former munitions ranges—let alone conduct remediation. The only way to protect the public or sensitive habitat at closing military bases is for the military to retain responsibility for the protection of human health and the environment until the property is cleaned up. In some cases transfer may be appropriate before cleanup is completed, but the Defense Department should acknowledge its continuing responsibility prior to transfer. Equally important, Defense Components should not use this provision as a way to override, in essence, the statutory obligation to offer excess property to other federal agencies, agencies that are likely to be unwilling to accept the property under the conditions specified by Defense.

When previous base closure rounds took place, few people recognized how the imperative for environmental cleanup would slow and otherwise affect the property transfer process. From the language included in this rule, it looks like the Defense Department wants to overcome the delays simply by ignoring the obligation. That is short-sighted and wrong. Closing bases can best be revitalized if the Defense Department works with host communities or federal transferees to characterize and remediate contamination caused by decades of Defense Department use, not by implementing a rule that ignores the interests of the transferees and their communities.

Sincerely,

Lenny Siegel

Executive Director
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